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August 23 2021 
 
 

REPORT OF THE BUDGET, FINANCE AND GROWTH COMMITTEE 
 
The Budget, Finance and Growth Committee met on Thursday, August 19, 2021, at 4:00 PM in 
LaunchED, Banquet Room, at the Cincinnati Public Schools Education Center.   
 
The public viewed the meeting via Video Conference.  
 

ATTENDEES 
Finance Committee Members 
Chairperson Eve Bolton, Melanie Bates, Ryan Messer 
Administrators 
Tiana Amat, Interim Superintendent; Jennifer Wagner, Treasurer/CFO; Kevin Ashley, Director of 
Finance Reporting; Vera Brooks, Director of Early Childhood; Kimberly Hughes, Assistant Treasurer; 
Lauren Roberts, Director of Internal Audits; Sarah Trimble-Oliver, Chief Strategy Officer 
Cincinnati Preschool Promise 
Chara Jackson, Executive Director; Hector Polanco, Finance Director 
 

Enrollment Update – Cincinnati Preschool Promise/CPS Preschool/CPS K-12 
Chara Jackson, Cincinnati Preschool Promise Executive Director updated the Committee on the 
following preliminary enrollment data.  
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Ms. Jackson informed the Committee about the following Step Up to Quality information as it related to 
what was occurring with the budget at the Ohio General Assembly. 

• Expands eligibility for publicly funded child care to 142 percent of the FPL and 150 percent of 
the FPL for children with special needs. Est. impact:  additional 6,000 children would be served. 

• Sets aside $50M in funding to cover co-pays for families 
• Increased funding to $16M for the Imagination Library. 
• Provides guidance on Federal COVID relief specifying some of the funding must assist with 

stabilizing and sustaining the child care system, improving child care workforce recruitment, and 
increasing access to child care for families. 

• Preserved the 2020 Step Up To Quality mandate.  Eliminates the 2025 high-quality Step Up To 
Quality Mandate. 

• Establishes a joint legislative study committee on child care consisting of legislative members 
and outside experts.  Appointees must be made by no later than September 30th and first hearing 
must occur no later than 30 days after appointments are made. 

• Maintained the increased Market Rate Survey rates. 
 
Ms. Jackson reported that there will be a mandate that every provider have at least one star.  
 
She also informed the Committee about the following upcoming events. 

August 28th 

Back to School Preschool Jam 
 

September 21st 
Board of Managers Annual Meeting  

(New Board members will be elected at this meeting) 
 

September 28th 
Year 4 Evaluation Presentation 

 
 
Hector Polanco, Cincinnati Preschool Promise Finance Director updated the Committee on FY20 and 
FY21 Actuals (see attached).  He reported that the underspend was $2.6 million due to COVID-19.  He 
stated that numbers for tuition assistance were lower than expected due to COVID. 
 
Mr. Polanco updated the Committee on tuition assistance payments for students over three years (see 
attached).  
 
Mr. Polanco updated the Committee on the following Unspent/Carryover Funds Adjustment Report for 
FYE21 (see attached).  
 
Treasurer Wagner informed the Committee that the District is over 36,176 of enrolled students.   
 
Enrollment for the District in school year 2020-2021 was 35,702.  She also stated that students are still 
being processed for enrollment. 
 
Committee member Messer asked if full-day preschool enrollment is tracked.  Vera Brooks, Director of 
Early Childhood, informed the Committee that all preschools are full time.  She will also provide data 
detailing who requested full-day enrollment, as well as those who requested full-day but did not get in.   
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Ms. Brooks reported the following enrollment and registrations numbers to the Committee.  

• Preschool Projection 2021-2022 School Year: 1,399 students 
• Strategic Plan Goal 2021-2022 School Year: 2,200 students 
• Total Preschool students enrolled in Powerschool: 1,226 
• Total Preschool students registered to complete enrollment process: 176 

 
Ms. Brooks stated that Early Childhood continues to register/enroll students into CPS High Quality 
Preschool classrooms. 
 
ACTION: Responding to two inquiries from Member Messer, “Treasurer Wagner and Director 

Brooks will continue to track and report back the numbers of full-day versus half-day 
preschool requests as well as pursuing the use of payment through credit cards.” 

 
Committee member Bates advised the Administration to work on getting students on the preschool 
Montessori waiting list into schools.  She also asked if planning has begun to expand Montessori 
learning for the next school year.  
 
The Committee advised that Montessori expansion needs to be a part of the Growth conversations, as 
well as the need for a possible third Montessori high school, or expansion of a school.  
 
Chair Bolton stated to possibly phase in one or two of the elementary neighborhood schools into a 
Montessori school. 
 

Hamilton County Tax Incentive Review Committee (TIRC) Update 
Assistant Treasurer Hughes updated the Committee on the following TIRC report for Fiscal Years 20 
and 21.   
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Notes: 
• Amberley Village invoice for June 2021 payment sent late (08/2021) due to change in process, 

payment to be received September 2021 
• Anderson Township had several TIF projects retire at end of Tax Year 2019, which reflects in the 

decrease from 2019-20 
• Columbia Township showed a significant increase in FY21 due to increased projects between the 

two tax years 
• Fairfax TIF (1) expired at end of Tax Year 2018 (last payment received December 2019) 
• Overall we received $1.27M more in FY21 that we did in FY20 
 

TIRC Meeting Notes and Highlights (for Hamilton County and City of Cincinnati): 
• Annual Meeting held on 06/25/2021 as required by ORC 5709.85; Hamilton County Auditor 

rep, Cincinnati Public School rep, Cincinnati City Council reps (3) and Citizen Members (2) in 
attendance. 

• The City of Cincinnati in 2019 
o 35 TIF Districts (15 new) 
 Retained 2,057 jobs for Hamilton County 
 Created 5,245 new jobs for Hamilton County 

o 58 Project TIFs (24 new) 
 CPS has 21 active Project TIF’s. 
 All CPS TIF’s are in good standing 

The City and County obtains this information from the individual economic reports provided by the companies involved with the TIF 
and not all bulleted data points directly benefited Cincinnati Public Schools. 

 

Investment Update – Written and Submitted 
Kevin Ashley, Director of Financial Reporting, presented the following to the Committee. A copy of the 
full report is available in the Board office. 



5 

 
 

Treasurer Goals for SY 2021-22 
Treasurer Wagner presented her draft goals for the 2021-22 school year: 
1. Implement a new Financial Service Delivery Method in order to improve the “Need to Receive 

Cycle” allowing school administrators to focus on teaching and learning and central administrators 
to focus on their professional services. 
a. Measure:  Number of rejected requisitions, number of days from request to PO creation 

2. Design and implement a new Budget allocation process that equitably distributes financial resources 
prioritizing our students’ needs, both individually and collectively. 
a. Measure:  New process is adopted and implemented to develop the FY23 Budget. 

3. Implement year 2 of the 4-year transition/succession plan for the role of Treasurer by conducting 
training sessions for all interested internal candidates, as well as, maintaining external professional 
networks to support the successor.. 
a. Measure:  Number of Coaching events, number of training events. 
b. Measure:  Timeline of transition activities. 

4. Upgrade Financial Dashboard both internal and external to further expand our transparency by 
reporting on productivity measures of our departmental financial operations and externally to report 
on the financial performance of the District. 
a. Measure:  5 KPI measures will be posted on each internal and external dashboards. 
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5. Implement a public reporting process that supports transparency related to federal funds allocated to 
CPS in response to the pandemic. 
a. Measure: Monthly Reports presented in public board meetings and posted on CPS website. 

 
Time Frame: 
Contract Cycle:  August 1 – July 31 
Fiscal Year:  July 1 – June 30 
Evaluation Cycle:  April 1 – March 3 
 
Committee member Messer suggested and Treasurer Wagner agreed to add to the beginning of each 
goal item...The reason and purpose or “the why.” 
 
Change of Job Title  
Internal Auditor Roberts provided the Committee with a memo as a follow-up to the presentation of the 
Audit Committee meeting minutes at the July 19, 2021 Board of Education Business Meeting.  
During the presentation of the minutes, Board Member and Finance Committee Chair Eve Bolton noted 
the Audit Committee’s interest in ensuring the highest level of independence for the Internal Audit 
Department. Ms. Bolton suggested updating the title of the Director of Internal Audit to one that more 
clearly shows the independence of the position. It was also noted that the title should indicate the role is 
not an extension of the administration, but rather a direct report of the Board of Education via the 
Finance and Audit Committees. Ms. Bolton asked  
Treasurer/CFO Jennifer Wagner for guidance regarding the appropriate terminology for the title, and 
Ms. Wagner suggested the title “Chief Audit Executive” as it represents a senior management level 
position that directly reports to the Board of Education.  
 
Ms. Bolton outlined the next steps from the July 19th Board meeting, which include bringing this 
recommendation forth to the Finance Committee at the August 19th meeting, and upon agreement of the 
members, taking the proposal onward to the Audit Committee at the August 25th meeting. Further, if 
both Committees are in support and agreement, the change in title may be entered into the 
Superintendent’s Report for full Board approval at the September 13th Board of Education Business 
Meeting.  
 
Additional Considerations and Research Regarding Best Practices 
In order to assist the Board’s Budget, Finance, and Growth Committee and Audit Committee members 
with their decision, Ms. Roberts did some preliminary research to summarize the considerations and 
steps necessary to make the change in the title, if they desire to do so. 
 
ACTION: The Committee agreed with the recommendation to change the title. They also referred 

Audit,” to “Chief Audit Executive.”  The group will recommend to the Board approval of 
the name change at the September 13, 2021, Regular Business meeting.  

 
Supporting documents to this change are attached to these Committee minutes.  
 

Transportation FY 22 Plan and Budget and All Transportation Vendor Contracts 
Additional Cost Incurred Due to Metro Plan  
Sarah Trimble-Oliver, Chief Strategy Officer, reported that the District has verbal agreements with 
multiple yellow bus vendors and other transportation special vendors and contract language has been 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=K2LKPPuhVvc
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=K2LKPPuhVvc
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submitted to the Treasurer and General Counsel for approval and then recommendation for Board 
adoption. 
 
She reported that an addendum still needs to be negotiated with Metro. There will be a Request for 
Proposal next year for yellow bus service with a plan to confirm the RFP at the end of September.  
 
She reported that the change from extra routes to regular routes is expensive and that other expenses are 
incurring in order to make the transition plan work in order to try and meet Metro’s plan  
 
She reported that additional city crossing guards are being added (contract will increase) as well as 
overtime and additional assignments for CPS staff, along with additional crossing guard equipment. She 
will have the analysis next week for the additional expenses.  
 
Upon questioning from Committee member Bolton, Ms. Trimble-Oliver reported that the District is in 
its fifth year of the Metro contract and an amendment is done every year to the contract that states the 
rates for the regular passes. Extra service routes still need to be negotiated.  
 
Ms. Trimble-Oliver reported that she has been getting updates about the City’s Vision Zero plan on their 
infrastructure projects that are being funded through the Safe Routes to School grant and their own city 
funds that are set aside for Vision Zero. 
 
Ms. Bolton inquired about the status of both master plans for the Safe Routes to School Track Plan (first 
one and current one) as well as the Board’s and City’s Vision Zero Resolutions.  
 
ACTION:  The Finance Committee assigned the Health and Safety Committee to report on what the 

city is doing about Safe Routes and Vision Zero at the September 27, 2021 Committee 
meeting.  The Committee will add “Safe Routes to School Track Plan” and Vision Zero 
to their workplan.  Mr. Messer recommended that organizations be reviewed on an 
annual basis. 

 

School Budgets 
The Finance Committee will review and discuss school budgets on a monthly basis (see attached). 
 

Summary of Board Discussion and Actions on Growth  
Ms. Wagner informed the Committee that Hyde Park, Pleasant Ridge Montessori, and Walnut Hills fall 
into ESSER 3.  Ms. Wagner reported that COPS, a levy or other funding sources may be needed to assist 
in the growth of the District. 
 
Treasurer Wagner informed the group that Hughes Annex was in the ESSER funds, but no longer since 
there is a plan. 
 
There is not a current plan for Jacobs, but advice was once not to renovate it due to costs.  The building 
is still being assessed for the best way to get it up and running for use.  
 
Ms. Bolton reported that the Rawson House is being hardscaped.  
 
Committee member Bates advised that she has spoken with General Counsel about the Carriage House.  
She will be meeting with Fairview Principal Steve Sipple and doing a site visit to talk about ideas on the 
best use of the facility.  
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Mrs. Wagner reported that the District still owns the Heinhold property.  
 
ACTION: The Committee will forgo agenda items and add Growth to their monthly Committee 

meetings.  The group will also discuss the Meridian Plan and Boundary Lines.    
 
Ms. Trimble-Oliver reported that she is working with Cropper.   
 
*Under the ESSER Fund, established as part of the Education Stabilization Fund in the CARES Act, 1 
State educational agencies (SEAs) will award subgrants to local educational agencies (LEAs) to address 
the impact that the Novel Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) has had, and continues to have, on 
elementary and secondary schools across the Nation. This Frequently Asked Questions document seeks 
to answer questions that are not easier. 
 

Other Business/Action Items  
Community Suggestion:  Bus Fleet 
Ms. Bolton stated that the community has asked often why the District does not have its own fleet of 
buses.  
 
ACTION: Chairperson Bolton advised the Administration to look and see where spending is 

significant in the District in order to see what can be done to limit the District’s reliance on 
using other bus companies and maybe purchase our own buses.  

 
ACTION: Mr. Messer expressed concern about an email about parents telling kids to eat a full meal 

before going to school.  He advised the Administration to do a quality check on this to 
ensure that students are getting enough food to eat in school.   

 
Interim Superintendent Amat will address this concern through the Health and Safety 
Committee.  

 

Written Reports – Monthly Financial Report Updates 
The Committee received the following written reports from Kevin Ashley, Director of Financial 
Reporting, on the June 2021 (FY21) and July 2021 (FY22) Financial Reports. 
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The meeting adjourned at 5:44 PM. 
 
 
Finance Committee     Staff Liaisons 
Eve Bolton, Chair     Jennifer Wagner, CFO/Treasurer 
Melanie Bates      Tianay Amat, Interim Superintendent 
Ryan Messer 
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